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PROCEDURES FOR THE USE OF 
STAFF DEPOSITION AUTHORITY 

HON. PETE SESSIONS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. SESSIONS. Mr. Speaker, pursuant to 
section 3(b)(2) of House Resolution 5, 114th 
Congress, and section 4(c)(5)(B) of House 
Resolution 567, 113th Congress, I hereby sub-
mit the following regulations regarding the 
conduct of depositions by committee and se-
lect committee staff for printing in the CON-
GRESSIONAL RECORD: 

1. Notice for the taking of depositions shall 
specify the date, time, and place of examina-
tion (if other than within the committee of-
fices). Depositions shall be taken under oath 
administered by a member or a person other-
wise authorized to administer oaths. 

2. Consultation with the ranking minority 
member shall include three business days’ no-
tice before any deposition is taken. All mem-
bers of the committee shall also receive three- 
business days notice that a deposition has 
been scheduled. 

3. Witnesses may be accompanied at a 
deposition by counsel to advise them of their 
rights. No one may be present at depositions 
except members, committee staff designated 
by the chair or ranking minority member, an 
official reporter, the witness, and the witness’s 
counsel. Observers or counsel for other per-
sons, or for agencies under investigation, may 
not attend. 

4. At least one member of the committee 
shall be present at each deposition taken by 
the committee, unless the witness to be de-
posed agrees in writing to waive this require-
ment. 

5. A deposition shall be conducted by any 
member or staff attorney designated by the 
chair or ranking minority member. When depo-
sitions are conducted by committee staff attor-
neys, there shall be no more than two com-
mittee staff attorneys permitted to question a 
witness per round. One of the committee staff 
attorneys shall be designated by the chair and 
the other by the ranking minority member. 
Other committee staff members designated by 
the chair or ranking minority member may at-
tend, but may not pose questions to the wit-
ness. 

6. Questions in the deposition shall be pro-
pounded in rounds, alternating between the 
majority and minority. A single round shall not 
exceed 60 minutes per side, unless the mem-
bers or staff attorneys conducting the deposi-
tion agree to a different length of questioning. 
In each round, a member or committee staff 
attorney designated by the chair shall ask 
questions first, and the member or committee 
staff attorney designated by the ranking minor-
ity member shall ask questions second. 

7. Any objection made during a deposition 
must be stated concisely and in a non-argu-
mentative and non-suggestive manner. The 
witness may refuse to answer a question only 

to preserve a privilege. When the witness has 
objected and refused to answer a question to 
preserve a privilege, the chair of the com-
mittee may rule on any such objection after 
the deposition has adjourned. If the chair over-
rules any such objection and thereby orders a 
witness to answer any question to which a 
privilege objection was lodged, such ruling 
shall be filed with the clerk of the committee 
and shall be provided to the members and the 
witness no less than three days before the re-
convened deposition. If a member of the com-
mittee appeals in writing the ruling of the 
chair, the appeal shall be preserved for com-
mittee consideration. A deponent who refuses 
to answer a question after being directed to 
answer by the chair in writing may be subject 
to sanction, except that no sanctions may be 
imposed if the ruling of the chair is reversed 
on appeal. 

8. Committee staff shall ensure that the tes-
timony is either transcribed or electronically re-
corded or both. If a witness’s testimony is 
transcribed, the witness or the witness’s coun-
sel shall be afforded an opportunity to review 
a copy. No later than five days thereafter, the 
witness may submit suggested changes to the 
chair. Committee staff may make any typo-
graphical and technical changes. Substantive 
changes, modifications, clarifications, or 
amendments to the deposition transcript sub-
mitted by the witness must be accompanied 
by a letter signed by the witness requesting 
the changes and a statement of the witness’s 
reasons for each proposed change. Any sub-
stantive changes, modifications, clarifications, 
or amendments shall be included as an ap-
pendix to the transcript conditioned upon the 
witness signing the transcript. 

9. The individual administering the oath, if 
other than a member, shall certify on the tran-
script that the witness was duly sworn. The 
transcriber shall certify that the transcript is a 
true record of the testimony, and the transcript 
shall be filed, together with any electronic re-
cording, with the clerk of the committee in 
Washington, DC. Depositions shall be consid-
ered to have been taken in Washington, DC, 
as well as the location actually taken once 
filed there with the clerk of the committee for 
the committee’s use. The chair and the rank-
ing minority member shall be provided with a 
copy of the transcripts of the deposition at the 
same time. 

10. The chair and ranking minority member 
shall consult regarding the release of deposi-
tions. If either objects in writing to a proposed 
release of a deposition or a portion thereof, 
the matter shall be promptly referred to the 
committee for resolution. 

11. A witness shall not be required to testify 
unless the witness has been provided with a 
copy of rule XI of the Rules of the House of 
Representatives and these procedures. 

HONORING BOB WIECKOWSKI 

HON. MICHAEL M. HONDA 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HONDA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor California State Senator Bob 
Wieckowski. On January 11, 2015, State Sen-
ator Wieckowski will be honored for his sup-
port of the arts in the Tri-City area during 
Come Embark on Noah’s Ark, a benefit for the 
Fremont Opera. It is appropriate to extend him 
the gratitude of the Tri-City arts community 
and the public. 

State Senator Wieckowski has been a gen-
erous and continuous supporter of the arts 
community. For many years, State Senator 
Wieckowski has, through his advice, service, 
advocacy, and performance, assisted many 
arts organizations in the Tri-City area, includ-
ing the Fremont Cultural Arts Council, the Fre-
mont Opera, the Fremont Symphony Orches-
tra, Music at the Mission, the StarStruck The-
ater, and Yoko’s Academy of Dance & Per-
forming Arts. 

State Senator Wieckowski has even ap-
peared on stage in essential roles in the Fre-
mont Opera’s productions of La Boheme, The 
Barber of Seville, and La Traviata, delighting 
audiences with his varied and ingenious char-
acterizations. Every year since 2005, State 
Senator Wieckowski has appeared in Yoko’s 
Academy of Dance & Performing Arts’ produc-
tion of Tchaikovsky’s The Nutcracker. His 
work as the lead role of Drosselmeyer in The 
Nutcracker ballet is an eagerly-anticipated an-
nual treat for Tri-City audiences of all ages. 

State Senator Bob Wieckowski’s energy, en-
thusiasm, and dedicated work in support of 
the arts has deeply enriched the communities 
in which he serves. 

Mr. Speaker, I commend State Senator Bob 
Wieckowski for all that he has done to cham-
pion the arts in the Tri-City area, and I am 
confident that his efforts will continue to sup-
port the arts for many more years to come. 

f 

SUPPORT FOR MINORITY LEADER 
NANCY PELOSI 

HON. DAVID N. CICILLINE 
OF RHODE ISLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. CICILLINE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
express my support for House Minority Leader 
NANCY PELOSI to continue her leadership in 
the 114th Congress. As the Democratic leader 
of the U.S. House of Representatives since 
2002, Leader PELOSI has led our caucus with 
exceptional resolve and integrity. Her commit-
ment to Democratic values is evident in her 
focus on expanding the middle class, growing 
the economy, expanding affordable access to 
education, and empowering America’s women 
and families. 
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From 2007 to 2011 Leader PELOSI served 

as Speaker of the House and under her lead-
ership the 111th Congress was hailed as ‘‘one 
of the most productive Congresses in history.’’ 

Among her many accomplishments, Leader 
PELOSI shepherded passage of the American 
Recovery and Reinvestment Act to create and 
save millions of American jobs; historic health 
care reform to expand coverage and lower 
health care costs for millions of Americans; 
and strong Wall Street reforms to protect con-
sumers and rein in the big banks. She has 
also fought discrimination in the workplace 
and passed into law the Lilly Ledbetter Fair 
Pay Act and stands for progressive policies 
that support child nutrition, energy efficiency, 
transparency in government, affordable hous-
ing and veterans. 

Leader PELOSI is an extraordinary public 
servant and tested leader. I am proud to sup-
port her as leader of the Democratic Caucus 
and look forward to serving the American peo-
ple alongside her in the 114th Congress. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, yesterday I at-
tended the funeral of the former Governor of 
New York, Mario Cuomo, in New York City. 
Consequently I missed several votes in the 
House of Representatives. 

I would like to submit how I intended to vote 
on these roll call votes had I been present: 

On Roll Call 1, the Quorum Call of the 
House, I would have voted PRESENT. 

On Roll Call 2, the Election of the Speaker 
of the House of Representatives, I would have 
voted for Representative NANCY PELOSI of 
California. 

On Roll Call 3, to Table the Motion to Refer 
H. Res. 5, Adopting rules for the One Hundred 
Fourteenth Congress, I would have voted 
NAY. 

On Roll Call 4, Ordering the Previous Ques-
tion on H. Res. 5, I would have voted NAY. 

On Roll Call 5, the Motion to Recommit H. 
Res. 5 with Instructions, I would have voted 
YEA. 

On Roll Call 6, Agreeing to H. Res. 5, I 
would have voted NAY. 

On Roll Call 7, the Motion to Suspend the 
Rules and Pass H.R. 22, I would have voted 
YEA. 

f 

RECOGNIZING GWEN BENSON- 
WALKER 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, I ask the 
House to join me in recognizing Gwen Ben-
son-Walker, who has served as my Chief of 
Staff for three years and has been a valuable 
member of my staff for most of my service in 
Congress. On December 31, 2014, Gwen 
transitioned from my office to a well-deserved 
retirement. Gwen’s strong work ethic, intel-
ligence, and enthusiastic personality will surely 

be missed by her colleagues in the House, the 
residents of the District of Columbia, and es-
pecially my office. 

Gwen was not born into the advantages of-
fered to many in our society. Instead, she has 
always worked her way to success. Aside 
from her work in my office, Gwen has owned 
and operated several business ventures. She 
is a highly-regarded public speaker and a pub-
lished author. 

Gwen Benson-Walker performed with excel-
lence and energy whatever work she was 
asked to do in my office. She served as a 
caseworker, and her capacity for hard work 
and her wise head, led her to roles as sched-
uler/executive assistant and finally as chief of 
staff. Even when Gwen moved away from the 
District of Columbia, she has always returned 
to our staff upon her return. When not on staff, 
Gwen was the enthusiastic volunteer coordi-
nator for the annual Children’s Christmas 
Party in the Capitol, lavishing love on the city’s 
low-income children. Most recently, Gwen 
served as my Chief of Staff, a position in 
which she flourished, skillfully organizing and 
running a busy congressional office. 

Gwen was a confidant to whom I turned to 
for advice and a friend and a mentor to staff. 
She led by example in her professionalism 
and insistence on excellence, her dedication, 
generosity, collegiality and good humor. Gwen 
is off to retirement in Spain, but she leaves 
too many family members and friends not to 
return often to her native land. Gwen now be-
comes a treasured life member of Team Nor-
ton. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in recog-
nizing Gwen Benson-Walker for outstanding 
service to the House of Representatives and 
my office, and to the residents of the District 
of Columbia. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 6, 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
‘‘nay.’’ 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE JAMESTOWN 
HIGH SCHOOL VARSITY FOOT-
BALL TEAM 

HON. TOM REED 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. REED. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and congratulate the Jamestown High 
School varsity football team on winning the 
2014 New York State Public High School Ath-
letic Association championship. 

Led by head coach Tom Langworthy, 
Jamestown claimed the Class AA title by de-
feating Newburgh Free Academy 41–20 in 
front of a raucous crowd at the Carrier Dome 
in Syracuse, New York. This marks the fourth 
time since 1994 that Jamestown High School 
has captured the state football championship. 

The Red Raiders put on an impressive per-
formance and excelled in all facets of the 
game. Quarterback Nikkolas Holland led the 
offense by accounting for four touchdowns. 
Running back Devan Jackson contributed on 
both sides of the ball, by rushing for a touch-
down and returning a fumble for a touchdown. 
Senior captain Zack Panebianco was named 
Most Valuable Player after scoring a touch-
down, kicking five extra-points, and making 
several outstanding defensive plays. 
Jamestown’s defense continued its season- 
long run of dominance by forcing turnovers 
and containing Newburgh’s high-powered of-
fense. 

Although football is a team game, I would 
like to recognize a few notable awards re-
ceived by individual Jamestown players. Ste-
phen Carlson was named the 2014 Connolly 
Cup winner, awarded to Western New York’s 
top scholastic football player. Stephen was 
also named the Section 6 Class AA Defensive 
Player of the Year. Zack Panebianco was 
named Offensive Player of the year. Joe 
Mistretta was named winner of the Trench 
Trophy, awarded annually to the top lineman 
in Western New York. Tom Langworthy was 
named Buffalo Bills/NFL Coach of the Year 
after guiding his team to an outstanding reg-
ular season, winning 12 games and finishing 
undefeated in their division. 

The hard work and dedication displayed by 
these young men is truly inspiring. The team 
is a source of pride within Chautauqua County 
and across New York’s 23rd Congressional 
District. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 5, 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
‘‘yea.’’ 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY 
OF FORMER NEW YORK GOV. 
MARIO CUOMO 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Governor Mario 
Cuomo, who passed away on January 1, 2015 
at the age of 82. A highly respected public 
servant and brilliant orator, Mario Cuomo 
served as Governor of New York State for 
three terms, from 1983 to 1994. 

Governor Cuomo was born on June 15, 
1932, in his beloved Borough of Queens. Hail-
ing from a family of Italian immigrants, he 
worked in the family’s grocery store in South 
Jamaica growing up. The governor graduated 
from St. John’s Preparatory School, and went 
on to play baseball on the freshman team at 
St. John’s University. An aggressive player, he 
showed great talent and promise. Indeed, he 
was signed as a prospect in the Pittsburgh Pi-
rates organization, earning a signing bonus 
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that exceeded that of a contemporary pros-
pect—Mickey Mantle—that was later the sub-
ject of joking between the two men. 

Shortly after beginning to play for the Class 
D Brunswick Pirates in Georgia, the young fu-
ture Governor Cuomo was struck in the head 
by a fastball, forcing his retirement from base-
ball. He then returned to St. John’s University, 
graduating in 1953. There he met his wife, a 
fellow student, Matilda Raffa Cuomo. Together 
they had five children: Andrew Cuomo, the 
current Governor of New York, Dr. Margaret I. 
Cuomo, Maria Cuomo Cole, Madeline Cuomo 
O’Donohue and Christopher Cuomo, a jour-
nalist at CNN; and fourteen grandchildren. 

Upon graduation, Cuomo enrolled in St. 
John’s Law School on scholarship, where he 
graduated at the top of his class. Cuomo ex-
perienced success in his law career early on, 
often fighting on behalf of many blue-collar 
and middle class families like his own. 

His success did not go unnoticed, and in 
1974 he was the Democratic Party’s choice for 
Lieutenant Governor of New York. Although 
he lost the primary election, newly elected 
Governor Hugh Carey named him New York’s 
Secretary of State. In 1978, Governor Carey 
asked Cuomo to be his running mate as Lieu-
tenant Governor, and the pair won the election 
handily. 

In 1982, when Carey did not run for re-elec-
tion, Cuomo sought and won the office of 
Governor of New York. In his inaugural 
speech, Cuomo called on the state govern-
ment to be ‘‘a positive source for good,’’ es-
pousing an energetic optimism and true belief 
in government. An elegant spokesman for lib-
eral politics, his keynote address at the 1984 
Democratic National Convention is widely re-
garded as one of the finest political speeches 
of our time. 

Gov. Cuomo served proudly as New York’s 
52nd Governor for three terms, leading the 
state with a philosophy of ‘‘progressive prag-
matism’’ that resulted in fiscal and ethics re-
forms for the state, and a broader economic 
reach for the state in the global marketplace. 
At his lead, New York became renowned for 
passing more ‘‘first in the nation’’ types of leg-
islation than any other state. From automobile 
safety to education reforms to public safety, 
Mario Cuomo’s leadership, more than anyone 
else’s, succeeded in ensuring New York’s 
rightful place at the Empire State. 

On a personal level, I was always an ad-
mirer of Governor Mario Cuomo, from his first 
election right up until his unfortunate passing. 
Shortly after my initial election to Congress in 
2004, I made an appointment to meet with 
Gov. Cuomo at his New York law office. 
Scheduled as I was for a brief meeting, I was 
surprised to spend nearly two hours in the 
Governor’s office, absorbing his advice and 
hearing of his many experiences in govern-
ment and private life. To this day, to gain in-
spiration and to learn more about how to say 
what is on my mind, I consult many of Gov. 
Cuomo’s writings. His voice still teaches and 
his message still resonates all these many 
years later. 

Mr. Speaker, thank you for allowing me a 
few moments to honor the life of Governor 
Mario Cuomo. I ask that my colleagues join 
me in expressing our deepest condolences to 
the Cuomo family, and our most sincere grati-
tude for his dedication to creating a better 
state and nation. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. BARRY LOUDERMILK 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. LOUDERMILK. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 3, I missed the vote yesterday. I was un-
avoidably detained. Had I been present, I 
would have voted ‘‘yes.’’ 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 7, 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
‘‘yea.’’ 

f 

RECOGNIZING MR. JEREMY M. JA-
COBS FOR HIS OUTSTANDING 
BUSINESS AND PHILANTHROPIC 
ACCOMPLISHMENTS 

HON. CHRIS COLLINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. COLLINS of New York. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise to honor Mr. Jeremy M. Jacobs, 
an outstanding businessman and philan-
thropist from East Aurora, New York. Mr. Ja-
cobs will step aside as CEO of Delaware 
North, a global food service and hospitality 
company headquartered in Buffalo, New York, 
where he has worked since 1968. 

Mr. Jacobs took over what was then called 
Sportservice, at the age of 28, after the death 
of his father who helped start the company in 
1915. During his time as CEO, Mr. Jacobs 
transformed the company from selling popcorn 
at local movie theaters into a business with 
over $3 billion in annual revenue. Delaware 
North currently ranks number 169th on the 
Forbes list of largest privately held companies 
in the United States. 

Mr. Jacobs is also recognized by Forbes for 
his philanthropic endeavors working with the 
United Way, the Boys and Girls Clubs of 
America, and is an active member of the Jere-
miah Milbank Society. In 2008, he generously 
donated $10 million to the University at Buffalo 
associated with the Gates Vascular Institute to 
support research on the causes, treatment, 
and prevention of heart and vascular dis-
eases. 

Mr. Jacobs’ contributions to Western New 
York have had an everlasting impact on the 
region and I look forward to seeing what en-
deavors Mr. Jacobs undertakes next. 

RECOGNIZING HARRY C. 
MCLAUGHLIN ON HIS NINETY- 
FIFTH BIRTHDAY 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the life and accomplishments of 
Harry C. McLaughlin, a distinguished member 
of the Western New York community, on his 
ninety-fifth birthday. 

Mr. McLaughlin was born in Salamanca, 
New York on December 31st, 1919. After 
marrying his beloved wife Marjorie, he enlisted 
in the United States Armed Services. 

A member of the 17th Airborne Division, he 
served as a Cook, a Motor Sergeant, and a 
Sergeant Major. His position as a Motor Ser-
geant was especially notable; in charge of a 
Motor Pool containing one hundred fifty-four 
assorted vehicles, Mr. McLaughlin personally 
performed difficult repairs such as engine 
overhauls, transmissions, transfer cases, dif-
ferentials, relined brakes, and aligned wheels. 
His respectable service and loyalty to the mili-
tary earned him a certificate of thanks from 
President Harry S. Truman, citing his ‘‘heartfelt 
thanks’’ for McLaughlin’s ‘‘fortitude, resource-
fulness and calm judgment.’’ 

Unfortunately his wife Marjorie passed away 
at a young age due to an illness. In 1960, Mr. 
McLaughlin married Mary, moved to Eden, 
New York and adopted eight children: James 
J., James H., Dan, Harry Jr., Debby, Judith, 
Maria, and Michael. Four were Mary’s, while 
the other four were foster children. For over 
twenty-five years, the couple continued to take 
in and raise foster children. This honorable en-
deavor provided emotional and physical safe-
ty, as well as a loving, stable home for many 
children in need. 

Mr. McLaughlin joined the East Eden Fire 
Department until his retirement in 1981 and 
practiced carpentry. He was also an active 
member of the American Legion Post 880 in 
Eden. 

Mr. Speaker, it is with great pride that I rise 
today to celebrate the life and numerous ac-
complishments of Harry C. McLaughlin. I ask 
you to join me in wishing Mr. McLaughlin a 
very happy birthday and congratulate him for 
reaching such an exciting milestone. 

f 

HONORING SPRING AVENUE ELE-
MENTARY SCHOOL FOR BEING 
NAMED A NATIONAL BLUE RIB-
BON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Spring Avenue Elementary 
School for receiving the prestigious 2014 U.S. 
Department of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. 

In 1982, The Department of Education es-
tablished the National Blue Ribbon Schools 
Program to recognize public and private 
schools boasting high or significantly improved 
achievement. The program’s goal is to identify 
aspects of thriving American schools in order 
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to replicate their success. I am proud that 
Spring Avenue Elementary School in La 
Grange has been honored as one of those ex-
ceptional schools. 

Led by Principal Elizabeth Webb Peterman, 
the mission of Spring Avenue School is to em-
power students to pursue their interests and 
dreams. The teachers support and nurture the 
students while they work to empower these 
talented students to achieve their highest po-
tential in every area. Each student at Spring 
Avenue School feels that they are a valued 
member of the school community and will be 
prepared for their future academic and career 
success. With the help of the community, the 
faculty and staff work to create a positive dif-
ference for each student. 

The key to Spring Avenue School’s success 
is their goal-based school improvement plan. 
Their professional development is focused 
around how to help each and every child ad-
vance at the expected rate of improvement 
and beyond. Together with the community, the 
faculty is helping create a safe, advanced 
learning environment. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Spring Avenue Elementary 
School for this significant achievement and 
congratulating the staff, parents, students, and 
community. 

f 

HONORING SHARON JOSEPHSON 
ON HER RETIREMENT 

HON. COLLIN C. PETERSON 
OF MINNESOTA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. PETERSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize the dedicated service of my long 
time district staff assistant, Sharon Josephson. 

After 24 years of service to me and the con-
stituents of Minnesota’s Seventh District, Shar-
on retired at the end of the 113th Congress. 

Sharon began working for me when I was 
elected to Congress in 1990, and very ably 
served the people of Minnesota’s Seventh Dis-
trict, handling nearly every issue and concern 
that our office faced. Over the years, Sharon 
drove countless miles through a geographi-
cally large and rural district to help constitu-
ents, communities and businesses navigate 
federal issues. 

In the wake of severe flooding events, Shar-
on worked with community leaders throughout 
the Red River Valley as they dealt with the 
challenges of clean up, recovery and mitiga-
tion of future events. She was a steady pres-
ence at meetings of watershed districts, the 
Red River Basin Commission, the Fargo/Moor-
head Diversion, the Red River Retention Au-
thority and many others. 

As a former educator, Sharon enjoyed 
speaking to classrooms around the district 
about the workings of Congress and the polit-
ical process. She also coordinated the Military 
Academy nominations process, helping many 
high school students achieve their dreams of 
attending places like West Point, the Air Force 
Academy, and the Naval Academy. 

Sharon was a trusted advisor that I called 
on for advice on a regular basis. It will be dif-
ficult to see her leave and she will be missed 
by so many. 

After many years of dedicated public serv-
ice, Sharon will now be able to enjoy more 

time with her husband Roger, children Sarah, 
Dan, and Martha, granddaughter Sophia, and 
another grandchild who will be born later this 
month. 

So again, Mr. Speaker, I am proud to recog-
nize Sharon’s service to the House of Rep-
resentatives and her dedication to Minnesota’s 
Seventh District. I wish her all the best in her 
retirement. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 1 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. Had 
I been present, I would have voted ‘‘present.’’ 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF LEON 
HARE, SR. 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Leon Hare, Sr., 
who recently passed away at the age of 92. 

A distinguished World War II veteran, Mr. 
Hare was born in Buffalo, New York to William 
and Lillie Hare on January 10, 1923. In his 
youth, he was an accomplished basketball 
player during his time as a student at Hutch-
inson Central High School. 

In 1942, Mr. Hare was drafted into the 
United States Army, serving with distinction in 
Italy and Germany. He later returned to the 
U.S. and married Margaret Eileen Sealy, and 
began a career as a steelworker. He and Mar-
garet had three children, Frances, L. Nathan, 
and Lorna. 

Mr. Hare was an avid bowler as well. He 
worked at Ellicott Lanes, managing and ad-
ministering the business, and becoming a fa-
ther figure to thousands of young men and 
women, teaching and mentoring them not just 
in bowling, but also in life. 

Mr. Speaker, thank you for allowing me to 
take the time to honor the life of Leon Hare, 
Sr., and I ask that my colleagues join me in 
offering our deepest condolences to the Hare 
family. 

f 

HONORING JUDGE STELLA 
HARTMAN SAXON 

HON. HENRY CUELLAR 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. CUELLAR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the exceptional career of Judge Stella 
Hartman Saxon of Karnes City, Texas. 

Judge Saxon was born in 1948 in El Paso, 
Texas, to parents Pete and Helen Hartman. 
The eldest of six children, she graduated from 
the University of Texas with a Bachelor of Arts 
degree in Government, and subsequently 
earned her law degree from the University of 
Houston. 

Prior to becoming the 218th Judicial District 
Judge, Stella Hartman Saxon worked as an 
Assistant District Attorney. During that time, 
she was selected as the Aerl Jernigan Law 
Enforcement Officer of the Year for her suc-
cessful prosecution of cases from a large un-
dercover operation. Judge Saxon was first 
elected as District Judge in 1990, and has 
served admirably for over two decades, boldly 
advocating for the citizens and employees of 
Atascosa, Frio, Karnes, LaSalle and Wilson 
Counties. Throughout her career, she has 
been a shining example of kindness and fair-
ness and an ever-present role model to those 
around her. 

In addition to her exemplary career, Judge 
Saxon is a committed wife, mother, grand-
mother, Girl Scout leader, and breast cancer 
survivor. 

Mr. Speaker, I am honored to have the op-
portunity to recognize Judge Stella Hartman 
Saxon. Her dedication to the citizens of Texas 
has truly made her community a better place 
to live and work. 

f 

HONORING SEVENTH AVENUE ELE-
MENTARY SCHOOL FOR BEING 
NAMED A NATIONAL BLUE RIB-
BON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Seventh Avenue Elementary 
School for receiving the prestigious 2014 U.S. 
Department of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. 

In 1982, The Department of Education es-
tablished the National Blue Ribbon Schools 
Program to recognize public and private 
schools boasting high or significantly improved 
achievement. The program’s goal is to identify 
aspects of thriving American schools in order 
to replicate their success. I am proud that 
Seventh Avenue Elementary School in La 
Grange has been honored as one of those ex-
ceptional schools. 

Principal Erin Hall is committed to ensuring 
success for her students. This begins at the 
start of the school year with fall tours of the 
school which give students and parents the 
opportunity to meet their new teachers. Stu-
dents and teachers develop a mutual respect 
for one another which continues to develop 
until the 6th Grade Farewell event in which the 
community comes together to celebrate the 
year at an all-school picnic with families in the 
park. These and other events, such as service 
learning opportunities during the first few 
months of school, bring together students 
across all grades and backgrounds. 

At Seventh Avenue School teachers are en-
couraged to use individual student data to cre-
ate instructional groups in reading and math 
so that each student’s needs are met. Stu-
dents are pushed to think critically and over-
come academic challenges through problem 
solving. Parents are thanked for their support 
and presence and encouraged to participate in 
assemblies, classroom presentations, and par-
ent conferences. Ms. Hall recognizes that the 
Blue Ribbon award is due to the successes of 
the staff, students, and parents and would not 
be possible without any of them. 
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Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 

in recognizing Seventh Avenue Elementary 
School for this significant achievement and 
congratulating the staff, parents, students, and 
community. 

f 

HONORING GREGORY P. 
MONTANARO 

HON. ROBERT A. BRADY 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. BRADY of Pennsylvania. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise to honor The Union League of Philadel-
phia and the 69th President of this patriotic or-
ganization, Hon. Gregory P. Montanaro. 

Founded in 1862, the Union League has 
been one of the leading supporters of our na-
tion and of our Constitution. 

Its 3,600 members pledge ‘‘support of the 
United States Constitution’’, and are leaders in 
business, education, medicine and the arts. 
The Foundations of the Union League, three 
non-profit charities that provide constitutional 
and leadership education, college scholar-
ships, and the opportunity to research and ex-
plore one of the most important Civil War col-
lections in the United States. 

In December of 2014, the League elected 
my friend Gregory P. Montanaro as its 69th 
President. Mr. Montanaro embodies the quali-
ties that the League stands for today: leader-
ship, patriotism, service to the community, and 
a dedication to preserving the promise of lib-
erty and freedom embodied in our constitution. 

Mr. Speaker, I encourage my colleagues to 
join me in honoring The Union League of 
Philadelphia and its president Mr. Gregory P. 
Montanaro for its 153 years of service to the 
United States of America. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY 
OF FRANK CIMINELLI 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Frank L. Ciminelli, 
who passed away on December 26, 2014 at 
the age of 80. A highly respected member of 
Western New York’s business and construc-
tion community, Mr. Ciminelli’s contributions to 
our region were many and varied. 

Mr. Ciminelli was born in Buffalo, New York 
on October 6, 1934, and grew up on the city’s 
East Side. As a curious young man, he would 
assist with his father’s concrete business, 
learning the trade as he was completing high 
school. Mr. Ciminelli graduated from Erie 
County Technical Institute in 1954. 

An extraordinary businessman, Mr. Ciminelli 
started his own concrete company in 1960, 
the Frank L. Ciminelli Construction Co., which 
grew steadily and ultimately became the larg-
est general contractor & construction firm in 
Western New York. This company was sold to 
his son Louis in 1987 and is now known as 
LPCiminelli. Like his father, Louis continues to 

expand the company based on the values of 
honesty, integrity, and commitment to excel-
lence. 

In 1981, Mr. Ciminelli founded a real estate 
company, the Ciminelli Real Estate Corp, 
which expanded to four states and manages 
over 12 million square feet of real estate. The 
company is now owned by his son Paul, who 
was inspired by his father’s business acumen, 
and possesses similar strengths as a business 
leader within our community. 

Mr. Ciminelli was a dynamic figure in the re-
gion, dedicated to his business, and behind 
many well-known construction projects includ-
ing expansion projects at Millard Fillmore Sub-
urban Hospital and Roswell Park Cancer Insti-
tute, the General Motors Tonawanda Engine 
Plant, the Ford Motor and the Natural 
Sciences Building on the North Campus of the 
University of Buffalo, as well as numerous oth-
ers. 

An active philanthropist, Mr. Ciminelli was 
also involved with the Roswell Park Alliance, 
the Sisters Hospital Foundation, Catholic 
Charities, the University at Buffalo Foundation, 
St. Luke’s Mission of Mercy, Business Backs 
the Bills, and countless other causes. 

Mr. Ciminelli was a hardworking and loyal 
family man, and he leaves behind his loving 
wife, Rosalie G. Savarino Ciminelli, his six 
children, Louis, Gary, Paul, John, Susan, and 
Mary, eleven grandchildren, and three great- 
grandchildren, as well as a host of friends and 
associates. 

Mr. Speaker, thank you for allowing me a 
few moments to honor Mr. Frank Ciminelli. I 
ask that my colleagues join me in expressing 
our deepest condolences to the Ciminelli fam-
ily and our gratitude for their contributions to 
Western New York. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, regrettably, I was unable to at-
tend the opening session of the 114th Con-
gress yesterday, January 6, as I joined many 
of my colleagues and friends to memorialize 
the life of former New York Governor Mario 
Cuomo. 

Had I been present at the opening session, 
I would have voted for my friend and col-
league from California, Rep. NANCY PELOSI, to 
serve as Speaker of the House. 

As the Speaker in the 110th and 111th Con-
gresses, and the first woman to hold this posi-
tion, Rep. PELOSI accumulated an unparalleled 
record of accomplishments to support the mid-
dle class and hardworking American families, 
and I would have been proud to support her 
election to a third term as Speaker. 

RECOGNIZING THE PASSING OF 
FORMER REP. HERBERT HARRIS 

HON. GERALD E. CONNOLLY 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. CONNOLLY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great sadness that I rise with the members of 
the Virginia delegation to inform our col-
leagues of the passing of a former Member of 
this Chamber, Herbert Harris. 

Herb died at the age of 88 on Christmas 
Eve at his home in the Mount Vernon neigh-
borhood of Fairfax County. 

He served three terms in the House from 
1974 to 1980, representing what was then Vir-
ginia’s 8th District. 

Like his predecessor, Stan Parris, my pred-
ecessor, Tom Davis, and me, Herb served on 
the Fairfax County Board of Supervisors prior 
to his election to Congress, and that experi-
ence served him well here. He was a cham-
pion for the region, helping secure the nec-
essary federal funds to complete construction 
of the Metro system and to expand the Ma-
nassas National Battlefield Park. 

He stood out as an outspoken liberal at a 
time when most of Virginia, even Northern Vir-
ginia, was still largely conservative. During his 
tenure on the Fairfax County Board, he fought 
for community infrastructure investments, par-
ticularly for transportation and sewer system 
modernization. He also helped with Inova 
Health System’s expansion to Mount Vernon. 
It was during these years that he served on 
regional transportation boards, including the 
Metro Board of Directors, and became one of 
its chief regional advocates. 

Upon his election to Congress, he pushed 
to secure the necessary federal funds to com-
plete the regional Metro system, and he was 
an early proponent for expanding the system 
further into Virginia to reach Dulles Inter-
national Airport and other communities. A vet-
eran of the Navy, Herb fought the Carter Ad-
ministration on proposed cuts in national de-
fense and military pay. And based on his ex-
perience in local government, he became an 
advocate for granting full voting representation 
in the House for the District of Columbia. After 
narrowly losing his bid for re-election in 1980 
and then a rematch in 1982, Herb put his po-
litical career aside, telling one confidant that 
the time required by today’s Members to raise 
campaign funds put too much emphasis on 
chasing money rather than exchanging ideas. 

He returned to private law practice after 
leaving the House. 

Our former colleagues, Representatives 
Moran, Davis, and Wolf collaborated in 2001 
to name a new Post Office building in the 
Mount Vernon area to honor Herb’s service. 

Many of us attended funeral services for 
Herb yesterday, and flags were flown at half- 
mast at the Fairfax Government Center and 
the capitol in Richmond. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join us 
in extending our gratitude for his public service 
and sympathy on his passing to Herb’s family 
and friends by standing with us to observe a 
moment of silence. 
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INTRODUCTION OF LEGISLATION 

TO AMEND THE INTERNAL REV-
ENUE CODE OF 1986 TO DENY 
THE REFUNDABLE PORTION OF 
THE CHILD TAX CREDIT TO INDI-
VIDUALS WHO ARE NOT AU-
THORIZED TO BE EMPLOYED IN 
THE UNITED STATES AND TO 
TERMINATE THE USE OF CERTI-
FYING ACCEPTANCE AGENTS TO 
FACILITATE THE APPLICATION 
PROCESS FOR ITINS 

HON. GUS M. BILIRAKIS 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Speaker, today I intro-
duced legislation to prevent illegal immigrants 
from claiming the refundable portion of the 
child tax credit. The refundable child tax credit 
provides cash payment to low-income families 
who pay no income tax. The program was in-
tended to be an additional cash benefit for 
families who receive the earned-income tax 
credit. While administered through the tax 
code, it is a means-tested welfare expenditure. 
Since Social Security numbers are issued only 
to those who have the legal right to work in 
the United States, illegal immigrants use Indi-
vidual Taxpayer Identification Numbers (ITIN), 
which are issued by the IRS regardless of 
legal status. ITINs allow a person to file a tax 
return and thus claim the tax credit. The Inter-
nal Revenue Service’s (IRS) Certifying Agent 
Program, which allows a person to apply for 
an ITIN on behalf of an individual with no 
verification of their immigration status, has 
compounded the abuse of ITINs for fraudulent 
tax claims. With no verification of a person’s 
status on their tax return or at the issuance of 
an ITIN, the system has a significant fault, 
which allows taxpayer dollars to go to those 
who are not eligible. 

The Treasury Department’s Inspector Gen-
eral for Tax Administration (TIGTA) has re-
ported that illegal immigrants claimed $4.2 bil-
lion through this child tax credit in 2010. With 
the federal government borrowing heavily to fi-
nance deficits of nearly $1 trillion, we need to 
ensure federal benefits are only going to law- 
abiding citizens. 

We must take steps to solve this waste of 
taxpayer money by ending this gap in the tax 
code. If enacted, this legislation would require 
those claiming the tax credit to list their social 
security number or other proof of lawful immi-
gration status on their tax return. It would also 
require the IRS to verify the proper docu-
mentation before issuing ITINs. The TIGTA 
has estimated this legislation would reduce 
federal spending by $8.4 billion over two 
years. 

At a time when the federal government is 
operating under significant deficits, we must 
ensure scarce taxpayer dollars are used re-
sponsibly. Allowing them to go to those who 
are in this country illegally is grossly irrespon-
sible. This simple and common sense meas-
ure will ensure better accountability to all tax-
payers, while also saving money. 

In short, this legislation will ensure this wel-
fare program is only available to its intended 
recipients, ensuring those who follow the law 
can continue to receive this assistance. I look 
forward to working with my colleagues to 
move this legislation through Congress. 

IN HONOR OF THOMAS J. HAMMER, 
JR. 

HON. DORIS O. MATSUI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Ms. MATSUI. Mr. Speaker, it is with sad-
ness that I rise in honor of Thomas J. Ham-
mer, Jr. who passed away at the beginning of 
December in Sacramento. With Tom’s pass-
ing, our country has lost a true leader, philan-
thropist and family man who has left an indel-
ible mark on the Sacramento region, our state, 
and our nation. 

Tom’s life is an American success story. 
Born in 1932 in Birmingham, Alabama, he and 
his family moved to Sacramento when he was 
12. A graduate of McClatchy High School, 
Tom went on to earn a bachelor’s degree and 
a law degree from the University of California, 
Berkeley. He also spent two years as an Army 
counterintelligence officer. Tom married Phyllis 
MacAulay, and they raised four remarkable 
daughters, Dayna Joonas, Noel Richardson, 
Katie Brown and Tanis McGregor. Phyllis and 
Tom have twelve grandchildren and one step- 
child. 

Almost 50 years ago, Tom and his brother- 
in-law, Gordon T. MacAulay, purchased Shas-
ta Linen Supply in Sacramento. For the first 
twenty-five years of operating the company, 
Tom also practiced law. Over the years, Shas-
ta Linen Supply has grown to be a leading 
supplier of linens and uniforms for restaurants 
and medical institutions, and importantly it has 
always remained a family run business. 

Beyond his successful business endeavors, 
Tom’s philanthropic efforts were immense. 
Bob and I had the pleasure of serving with 
him in a number of capacities and he also 
held leadership positions with the Downtown 
Rotary Club of Sacramento, Mercy Founda-
tion, Teichert Foundation, and the Sac-
ramento-Yolo Port District, among many other 
organizations. Tom was also fascinated by, 
and loved, California’s rich cultural history and 
the majestic beauty that defines our state. In 
order to preserve our state’s history, he was 
active in the California Historical Society, the 
Sacramento Trust for Historic Preservation 
and the Sacramento History Museum, and the 
California Railroad Museum. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that my colleagues join 
me today in paying honor to Thomas J. Ham-
mer, Jr. for his exemplary service to those of 
us in Sacramento and across the nation. His 
life and legacy—as a husband, father, friend, 
leader and philanthropist—is an inspiration to 
us all. I ask that we take a moment and ex-
tend our utmost respect and condolences to 
his family. 

f 

EXPRESSING GRATITUDE TO TED 
EDLICH 

HON. BOB GOODLATTE 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. GOODLATTE. Mr. Speaker, I am hon-
ored today to express my gratitude to Ted 
Edlich of Roanoke, Virginia, for his 40-year 
commitment and service to Total Action for 
Progress (TAP). 

For Ted, this year brings to a close four 
decades at the helm of TAP. His tremendous 
career has been dedicated to this organization 
and the goal of serving others in need. It has 
been a highlight of my service as the U.S. 
Representative for Virginia’s Sixth District to 
have worked with Ted to help preserve the 
community action mission set out by the orga-
nization’s founder, Cabell Brand. 

Through Ted’s hard work, he has helped to 
transform TAP into a trusted place that the 
men, women, and children in poverty in the 
Roanoke Valley can turn to in their hours of 
need. As TAP’s Executive Director, Ted has 
been determined to not allow them to be for-
gotten and he has succeeded by providing 
methods of care that are a model for similar 
organizations around America that provide a 
hand up to a better life. 

In life, we are called on to adhere to the 
Golden Rule, which Ted clearly took to heart 
thanks in part to his roots in the ministry. The 
Roanoke Valley is forever thankful that Ted 
followed a calling. TAP’s umbrella is a wide 
one—from the Food Bank to the Child Health 
Investment Partnership, from This Valley 
Works to the Dumas Center, from Head Start 
and the Terrace Apartments to Virginia 
CARES and Project Discovery. The commit-
ment of everyone who has worked with Ted 
under that sheltering umbrella is very evident, 
thanks in part to his leadership in constructing 
a path to a brighter future for so many people. 

As Ted closes this chapter at TAP, he can 
be certain that the steadfastness he has dem-
onstrated has prepared those following in his 
footsteps to continue carrying out the organi-
zation’s mission. I wish to express my deepest 
appreciation to Ted Edlich for sharing so much 
of himself with those fortunate to have been 
able to work beside him and for all of his work 
on behalf of those in the Roanoke Valley. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker on rollcall No. 2. 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. 

Had I been present, I would have voted for 
Ms. PELOSI. 

f 

HONORING OGDEN AVENUE ELE-
MENTARY SCHOOL FOR BEING 
NAMED A NATIONAL BLUE RIB-
BON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Ogden Avenue Elementary 
School for receiving the prestigious 2014 U.S. 
Department of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. 

In 1982, the Department of Education estab-
lished the National Blue Ribbon Schools Pro-
gram to recognize public and private schools 
boasting high or significantly improved 
achievement. The program’s goal is to identify 
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aspects of thriving American schools in order 
to replicate their success. I am proud that 
Ogden Avenue Elementary School in La 
Grange has been honored as one of those ex-
ceptional schools. 

Ogden Avenue School’s mission statement 
is ‘‘we build bridges to the future by inspiring 
one another to succeed.’’ Principal Pattii 
Waldo does an outstanding job perpetuating 
this motto by encouraging students to help 
one another and building a foundation of re-
spectful relationships. 

The school features a nurturing environment 
with a social-emotional learning curriculum 
which provides for high academic standards. 
The school’s belief is that social-emotional 
growth is interwoven into academic learning. 
Also, partnering with parents and the commu-
nity are essential to the growth of students 
and the school as a whole. 

Ogden Avenue School hosts a cross-grade 
Buddy program as well as various other pro-
grams to enrich students’ lives and provide for 
a better school experience. I commend the 
school for going above and beyond with their 
offerings for students and hope that other 
schools use Ogden Avenue School as an out-
standing example to follow. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Ogden Avenue Elementary 
School for this significant achievement and 
congratulating the staff, parents, students, and 
community. 

f 

OUR UNCONSCIONABLE NATIONAL 
DEBT 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, on January 
20, 2009, the day President Obama took of-
fice, the national debt was 
$10,626,877,048,913.08. 

Today, it is $18,091,316,602.62. We’ve 
added $7,464,332,689.54 to our debt in 5 
years. This is over $7.4 trillion in debt our na-
tion, our economy, and our children could 
have avoided with a balanced budget amend-
ment. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JERROLD NADLER 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. NADLER. Mr. Speaker, I remained in 
New York yesterday to attend the funeral of 
former Governor Mario Cuomo. Had I been 
present, I would have voted for The Honorable 
NANCY PELOSI for Speaker of the House. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JOSEPH CROWLEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. CROWLEY. Mr. Speaker, on January 6, 
2015 I missed recorded votes #1–7 as I was 

attending the funeral of Governor Mario 
Cuomo in New York. 

I would like to submit how I would have 
voted if I were here and sworn into office: 

On Roll Call #1 I would have voted present 
(Quorum Call). 

On Roll Call #2 I would have voted for 
NANCY PELOSI for Speaker. 

On Roll Call #3 I would have voted no. 
On Roll Call #4 I would have voted no. 
On Roll Call #5 I would have voted yes. 
On Roll Call #6 I would have voted no. 
On Roll Call #7 I would have voted yes. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 3. 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. Had 
I been present, I would have voted nay. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE RANDOLPH 
HIGH SCHOOL VARSITY FOOT-
BALL TEAM 

HON. TOM REED 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. REED. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and congratulate the Randolph High 
School varsity football team on winning the 
2014 New York State Public High School Ath-
letic Association championship. 

Led by head coach Brent Brown, Randolph 
claimed the Class D title by defeating Chester 
Academy 48–41 in front of a raucous crowd at 
the Carrier Dome in Syracuse, New York. 
Randolph won the state championship for the 
third straight year, becoming the first school 
from Section 6 to ever win three consecutive 
state titles. 

The Cardinals put on an impressive offen-
sive performance on the strength of their 
ground game. Quarterback Bryce Morrison 
rushed for 175 yards and five touchdowns; 
running back Devyn Nelsen rushed for 289 
yards and one touchdown. Before hoisting the 
championship trophy, Randolph had to over-
come a large deficit. The team trailed 27–6 at 
halftime before scoring on all of their second- 
half possessions, including 28 consecutive 
points. In a game that featured two high-pow-
ered offenses and 89 total points, the defining 
moment was an outstanding defensive play. 
With less than 30 seconds remaining in the 
game, Bryce Morrison intercepted a pass to 
complete the comeback and secure Ran-
dolph’s third straight state championship. 

Although football is a team game, I would 
like to recognize a few notable accomplish-
ments by individual Randolph players. Bryce 
Morrison was named Section 6 Class D Co- 
Offensive Player of the Year. In addition, Mor-
rison, Devyn Nelsen, Mason Bosley, Michael 
Bowers, Jeff Andrews, and Tyler Stahley were 
named ‘‘First Team All-Stars.’’ 

The hard work and dedication displayed by 
these young men is truly inspiring. The team 
is a source of pride within Cattaraugus County 

and across New York’s 23rd Congressional 
District. 

f 

HONORING ST. CLETUS SCHOOL 
FOR RECEIVING THE NATIONAL 
BLUE RIBBON SCHOOL AWARD 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor St. Cletus Elementary School, an exem-
plary Catholic school in La Grange, Illinois, for 
receiving the prestigious 2014 U.S. Depart-
ment of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. 

In 1982, The Department of Education es-
tablished the National Blue Ribbon Schools 
Program to recognize public and private 
schools boasting high or significantly improved 
achievement. The program’s goal is to identify 
aspects of thriving American schools in order 
to replicate their success. Only 50 private 
schools across the country were awarded Blue 
Ribbons in 2014. 

Led by Principal Margaret Hayes, the mis-
sion of St. Cletus School is ‘‘to focus on faith, 
family, and future.’’ In addition, ‘‘The Catholic 
formation of students is strengthened through 
academic excellence. Self-worth and individ-
uality are respected.’’ Since September 1953, 
the school has offered a rigorous and engag-
ing curriculum. The core academic program is 
supplemented with instruction in art, music, 
physical education, hands-on science lab ac-
tivities, technology, and Spanish classes. This 
prestigious elementary school offers an inte-
grated curriculum to motivate students to un-
derstand the connection between the class-
room and the student’s call to faith. St Cletus 
School has made a rigorous effort to improve 
student performance, while also creating a 
strong partnership between parents and teach-
ers. 

I am delighted that the exemplary work of 
the teachers and support staff at St. Cletus 
School, as well as that of the parents and stu-
dents, has been acknowledged on a national 
stage. I also want to congratulate and ac-
knowledge the work of the priests of St. Cletus 
Parish, Pastor Bob Clark and Associate Pas-
tors Ken Baker and Edgar Rodriguez. 

Please join me in celebrating the accom-
plishments of St. Cletus School. Their pursuit 
of academic excellence is inspiring, and I 
hope that their success can be replicated 
across the nation. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. NYDIA M. VELÁZQUEZ 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Ms. VELÁZQUEZ. Mr. Speaker, on January 
6, 2015 I was unavoidably detained. Had I 
been present, I would have voted on rollcall 
No. 2 for the Honorable NANCY PELOSI. 
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PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PAUL TONKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. TONKO. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 4. 
I was absent while attending the funeral of 
Governor Mario M. Cuomo in New York. Had 
I been present, I would have voted nay. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF MR. TONY 
BARBA 

HON. DAVID G. VALADAO 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Mr. VALADAO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Tony Barba on his retirement 
after 20 years of dedicated service to the peo-
ple of Kings County, California. 

Mr. Barba was born on June 13, 1935 in 
Hanford, California. He spent his entire youth 
in Hanford, where he attended local schools. 
He attended College of the Sequoias and later 
joined the U.S. Army. 

In 1964, after completing his service in the 
U.S. Army, Mr. Barba began his career with 
the California Highway Patrol (CHP). Mr. 

Barba was initially assigned to the Baldwin 
Park area, however, in 1965 he was trans-
ferred back to his hometown of Hanford, 
where he was the first Latino CHP officer. He 
would serve the Hanford community as a CHP 
officer for the rest of his 26 year career with 
the patrol. 

Mr. Barba was elected to represent District 
Four on the King County Board of Supervisors 
in 1994. He was the first Latino to serve on 
the Kings County Board of Supervisors. Mr. 
Barba has been reelected to serve on the 
board five times and is the longest serving 
District Four Supervisor. 

After completing his fifth term, Mr. Barba is 
retiring on December 31, 2014. 

District Four and the entire Kings County 
community have been extremely fortunate to 
have a dedicated representative such as Mr. 
Barba to ensure the wellbeing of their commu-
nity. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives to 
join me in commending Tony Barba for his 20 
years of dedicated public service in Kings 
County and congratulating him on his recent 
retirement. 

f 

SENATE COMMITTEE MEETINGS 

Title IV of Senate Resolution 4, 
agreed to by the Senate of February 4, 
1977, calls for establishment of a sys-

tem for a computerized schedule of all 
meetings and hearings of Senate com-
mittees, subcommittees, joint commit-
tees, and committees of conference. 
This title requires all such committees 
to notify the Office of the Senate Daily 
Digest—designated by the Rules Com-
mittee—of the time, place and purpose 
of the meetings, when scheduled and 
any cancellations or changes in the 
meetings as they occur. 

As an additional procedure along 
with the computerization of this infor-
mation, the Office of the Senate Daily 
Digest will prepare this information for 
printing in the Extensions of Remarks 
section of the CONGRESSIONAL RECORD 
on Monday and Wednesday of each 
week. 

Meetings scheduled for Thursday, 
January 8, 2015 may be found in the 
Daily Digest of today’s RECORD. 

MEETINGS SCHEDULED 

January 13 

10 a.m. 
Committee on Foreign Relations 

To hold hearings to examine articulating 
the case for American leadership in the 
world, focusing on the national inter-
est. 

SD–419 
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